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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 25, 2014 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the Municipal Center at 

196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with the following members 

in attendance: 

 Bryan Wysong, Joseph LaPorte & Matthew O’Keefe 

 Alternates: Joseph Pugliese & Ron Bohigian 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Jeffrey Gworek, Commissioner 

   Paul Bedard & Patrick Saucier, Alternates 

 The Chair seated Ron Bohigian for Jeff Gworek for this evening’s 

meeting.  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

   

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes as submitted for 

the previous meeting.  Mr. LaPorte seconded. Motion passed unanimously 

on a voice vote. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #69095A, application of Hartford Noodles, LLC for 

special exception approval to serve beer & wine at a restaurant under 

Sections 4-01.32, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the zoning regulations, 826 Queen 

Street, property of West Queen Developers, LLC in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please step forward and state 

their name and address for the record.  Please. 

 SPEAKER:  I am actually here for my son. He’s running just a 

little bit late, I’m sorry to say. 
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 My name is Brad Barton.  What else do you want?  My name is Brad 

Barton and I’m with Hartford Noodles.  I’m just one of the partners. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, do you want to wait a couple of minutes 

for  --- what is it, your son? 

 SPEAKER:  If you could, yah. It’s my son.  My son really runs the 

business. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Do you want to take five and --- okay.   Let 

the record show that we will postpone just for about five minutes to 

reconvene. 

 SPEAKER:  Thank you very much.  I appreciate that. 

 THE CHAIR:  How about if we just reconvene at 7:15.  That’ll give 

him ten minutes. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was recessed at 7:04 o’clock, p.m.) 

 THE CHAIR:   Did you get a hole of him?  If not, we’re going to 

have to continue the public hearing and it will be about a month 

because we don’t meet until the second week in January. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have a meeting on the 9
th
. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We do have one in two weeks. 

 THE CHAIR:  Oh, we do.  Okay. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Yah. 

 MR. BARTON:  I mean I can answer most of the questions.  I think 

the question --- there’s two areas, right? 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, let’s reopen the meeting back up.   

 (Whereupon, the meeting was resumed at 7:16 o’clock, p.m.) 

CHAIRMAN SALKA, presiding: 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please step forward and --- 

 Okay.  Why don’t you take the first one as far as the special 

exception for the wine and beer? 

 Go ahead. 
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 MR. BARTON:  The store that we’re opening, Noodles and Company 

currently is, we have one store in West Hartford.  It’s a national 

company.  Most of the stores have beer and wine. 

 So basically, what we are looking for is the ability to sell beer 

and wine in the location here on or in Southington.   And, you know, 

we’ve gone through the regular applications for the wine in West 

Hartford and so forth and we’ve had no problem with it. 

 The location will handle approximately 90 people.  And, its, you 

know, we are very cautious about who we sell it to and so forth. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Is that it? 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah, I don’t know what else you might need from me.  

I just, I know that it isn’t a large percent of our sales.  It 

probably runs about one percent of our sales.  It’s not a large part 

of that business. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  As I look at the plan, there is no bar.  Is that 

correct?  It is just all table service? 

 MR. BARTON:  We do have a service --- we call it Noodles Plus 

station.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  So it is a service bar only, you mean? 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah, we, at some point at some times we have chairs 

at it but it is not like there is no --- draft beer and all that.  All 

it is is a bar. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there bar stools and a bar where people can sit at 

it? 

 MR. BARTON:  They usually, if they do sit, it’s just to eat.  

It’s not like a regular bar.  There is nobody sitting behind.  I mean 

there is no bartender.  It’s a noodles --- we call it a Noodles Plus 

station.  We use it to serve coffee and desserts.  Other things. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, are you planning on having any live 

entertainment? 

 MR. BARTON:  No. 

 THE CHAIR:  So there are no bar seats then. So it really is a 

service bar, only.  I guess.  Okay. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  The picture there shows patio 

doors.  There won’t be any outside dining or drinking or anything like 

that? 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  This, right.  So that whole bottom half doesn’t 

apply. 

 MR. BARTON:  There is a patio on there.  I’m not sure which ones 

you are looking at.  There is a patio which will probably --- 

 THE CHAIR:  That is not part of this application. 

 MR. BARTON:  It’s not.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  It would have to be a separate application at some 

point when you decide you are going to use it as a patio. It would 

have to be a separate application. 

 MR. BARTON:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because that has a whole separate set of guidelines 

and zoning regulations. 

 So what we are looking at now is strictly the ability to serve 

beer and wine at your establishment. 

 MR. BARTON:  Right. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the time of operation? 

 Your time of operation? 

 THE CHAIR:  What are your hours of operation? 

 MR. BARTON:  Oh, from 11:00 in the morning until 10:00 at night. 

 THE CHAIR: Is that seven days a week?  

 MR. BARTON:  Yes.  It’s a fast casual concept.  Sort of where a 

typical meal takes about 5 to 6 minutes to get to the table.  And, 

it’s moderately priced.  The average ticket is about $8.50.  It’s in 

the fast casual area so it’s not casual like a fast food place but 

more like a Panerra Bread type.  We actually cook food. 

 THE CHAIR:  If you want to add anything or contribute, could you 

just step forward and state your name and address for the record, 

please? 
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 ROBERT BARTON:  Yah.  My name is Robert Barton.  I am the 

managing member of the restaurant group. 

 THE CHAIR: You are the permittee as far as the wine and liquor 

permit? 

 MR. BARTON:  Yes.  And, we have currently one Noodles and Company 

over in West Hartford.  We have beer and wine there.  It’s never been 

an issue, at all.  It’s such a small part of our sales.  It’s really 

just people come in for --- it’s like the veto vote.  We have it for 

people who really want to have a glass of wine or beer with their 

meal, but for the most part it’s --- we’ll sell, I can tell you, right 

now we’re selling about --- on a busy night --- eight glasses of wine 

and five beers.  Something like that.  So it is not huge. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Are there any other questions of the applicant 

as far as that particular appeal goes? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 MR. BARTON:  You’re welcome. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think there is anyone here that’s going to be 

opposing it.  So hearing none, this appeal is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #69096A, application of Hartford Noodles, LLC for a 

20.67 sf variance to allow bigger signage than permitted based upon 

building frontage under Sections 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the zoning 

regulations, 826 Queen Street, property of West Queen Developers LLC 

in a B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please state their name and 

address for the record, please? 

 MR. BARTON:  My name is Robert Barton.  My address is 18 Foxcroft 

Run, Avon, Connecticut. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, why don’t you explain why you need a variance 

on the size of your sign? 

 MR. BARTON:  So, we are taking over the Golden Spoon site and 

then also half of the Wine Works site, as well.  If you look at the 

rendering I provided there, our frontage is considerably larger now 

than either of those places that were there. 

 And, so we were looking for something that is more to scale with 

the frontage.  On top of that, looking at it from the road, on the 

site plan that I think you might have one in front of you, it says 69 

feet.  I measured it to the road and it is    84 feet. 

 And, really most people are going to be travelling by it in the 

car and I don’t think that sidewalk, I’ve never seen anybody really 

use that sidewalk much, anyway, in front of us. 

 So we were looking for something, I guess the code is 1.5 sf when 

you’re over 80 feet from the road.  We’re 69 there but we’re not 

looking for 1.5 sf.  We’re looking for 76 sf.  One and a half I 

believe would be 84 sf. 

 We’re just looking for something that, you know, we’re a brand 

new business in the area.  Not many people have heard of Noodles and 

Company.  This will be the second one in, all right; by the time we 

open it might be the third one as we are opening a new one in 

Glastonbury, as well.  But it will still be a very new concept.   

 We’re only going to be having the one sign.  So, we’re just 

hoping that we could get something that matched the scale of what 

we’re doing there. 

 I don’t know if you guys have been done there recently.  But the 

landlord, John Senese of Calco Construction Company has agreed to redo 
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the whole façade there.  Part of the reason is, a big part of the 

reason he’s doing that is we made him do it for us to go in there.   

 I think it is really going to add a lot to that plaza, anyway, on 

Queen Street.   

 And, so we were just hoping you could help us out and put a sign 

that would kind of match the scale of what we’re doing. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the length and the width of that sign? 

 MR. BARTON:  I don’t have the rendering in front of me.  Um --- I 

don’t know if the measurement is no there.  I know that it’s 76 sf. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s 46 by 250 inches.  So, its 46 inches high and 

240 inches long. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Twenty feet long. 

 THE CHAIR:  Huh? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Twenty feet long.  It’s 4 by twenty. 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah, I mean that rendering is to scale.  So it would 

look like that on the building. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Now, the 4 by 20, is that the 4 by 20 that just 

counts the letters?  Or does that count the outside of the sign? 

 MR. BARTON:  That’s the box.  That’s the whole rectangle.  He was 

told, our sign company was told that that is how he had to calculate 

it.  The full.   

 Because we have other --- there are other variations of Noodles 

and Company signs that you could do without the rectangle around it.  

It would be bigger letters.  But I guess it didn’t matter.  We had to 

go around as a rectangle. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if you took the red backing off the rectangle 

sign, you are actually, you would be asking for lot less of a 

variance. 

 MR. BARTON:  I believe the way that he was told; he had to 

actually like draw a box around the letters. 

 THE CHAIR:  Correct.  Which you’ve got. 

 MR. BARTON:  It does go out a little bit. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Which is taking the variance, it is asking 

for more variance than perhaps you might want or might need. 

 Questions of the applicant on this variance? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I really want to know exactly how the 

measurement was.  If it was from here to here or if it was just that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave?  How would – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, it should be the actual box as the 

applicant stated.  Any area of the sign inclusive of the box 

regardless of what the letters are. 

 THE CHAIR:  Say that again?  I’m sorry? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Any area of the sign, you know, regardless of what 

letters are on the sign or where they are within the sign, it’s the 

box.  That’s the smallest rectangle that encompasses the sign itself. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Right. But wouldn’t that be from the top of the 

letters to the bottom of the letters and all the way across?  And, 

then you can exclude --- 

 THE CHAIR:  No. No.  It’s this whole thing. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It’s the structure of the --- 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s from here to here and here and here.  All the 

way across. 

 So if he didn’t have that box there, he’d be asking for a 

significantly smaller variance.   

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Or maybe no variance at all. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Are one of your alternatives for Noodles and Company 

signage individual letters passing through a façade? 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah, we have done that.  In fact, in Glastonbury we 

are doing that there. 

 So Glastonbury, we will have two signs.  One on either side of 

the building.  There just wasn’t enough square footage we felt to put 

two signs.  We would love to have a sign, you know, facing Queen 

Street on, I guess it would be facing north and then facing south.  

Unfortunately, the square footage that we were allotted doesn’t allow 
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us to do that.  So we just figured we would have them put the sign, 

put all our square footage into the one sign and have them put it on 

the front of the plaza. 

 But we have, yes, you can do individual letters.  We have not, 

obviously, started creating the sign so we can push that if that is 

something you guys want. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I would submit if you just did individual letters, 

you probably wouldn’t even need a variance. 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah.  I mean, I could look at that.  I guess we 

didn’t just because what was created looked, it came from Noodles 

Corporate.  And, then our sign guy did the rendering with it.  

 It looks great so we left it. 

 If you guys would prefer that, we could always look at that. 

 THE CHAIR:  The signs are, in Southington the signs are, seems to 

be a major issue.  And, anytime when you --- I understand you are new 

to Southington as far as this type of facility or restaurant.   

 The bottom line is once we approve a larger sign, you know, we’re 

going to have every single business coming in and asking for another 

variance for a sign.   

 And, it is difficult for us to do that.  If you were set back, 

you know, 200 feet like some of the places are, then we certainly 

don’t have as big a problem with it. 

 But when you are the same distance from the street as say, let’s 

say across, the steak restaurant across the street from you, they’ve 

got their sign which is within or is compliant.  And, they are 

actually further off the street than you are. 

 So, you know, I’d like, as one of the commissioners said, I’d 

like you to take a look at just the letters.  And, my feeling is you 

probably won’t need a variance.  Or if you do, I think it would be a 

lot easier on this board to approve it versus a 25% variance over 

maybe what’s allowed. 

 MR. BARTON:  Okay.  I haven’t seen a rendering of how it would 

look with individual letter and how that would match the building.  I 

just, you know, it’s not even the size of the sign more.  It’s more 

like how it is actually going to look on the space.  I think, I don’t 

know how the individual letters would look on the design that we’ve 
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got with the façade and all that.  If we need the red back out or not.  

I’d have to get a rendering and look at that. 

 I’m just, you know, the whole thing for us is putting a small 

puny sign that doesn’t fit the space is just going to look odd.  It’s 

not really even so much as we want to have this huge sign, it’s we 

want it to look right and match the scale. 

 MR. WYSONG:  Is the sign lighted?  Is it back lighted, 

illuminated? 

 MR. BARTON:  Yah, it will be illuminated. 

 MR. WYSONG:  From behind? 

 MR. BARTON:  From behind. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, the other thing is, you’ve got a unit next 

door which is the same size and if they wanted a sign the same size, 

now you’ve got 40 foot of sign.  It just seems to be overwhelming for 

the frontage. 

 THE CHAIR:  So you can do one of two things.  I think you are 

hearing what the feeling of the board is.  So we can either vote this 

up or down.  Or we can continue the public hearing to the next meeting 

and you can come back with some alternatives that either require a 

smaller variance or no variance.  If it doesn’t require a variance 

then you don’t need to come back.  I’ll leave that up to you.  

 I think you are hearing from the board that this may not fly and 

if we go up or down then you’ve got no options. 

 MR. BARTON: I would be happy to bring some other variances to me 

at the next meeting so you guys can look at them and decide whether or 

not to vote it up or down. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 THE CHAIR:  Does that work for you to continue the public 

hearing? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It works for me. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  There is no hardship on it. 

 MR. WYSONG:  I’m agnostic on it.  I’m only throwing out 

suggestions.   
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 I’d like to ask Commissioner O’Keefe though, the building next to 

it he referred to? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The other space.  There are two spaces here.  Do 

you have this picture here? 

 (Discussion over the plans) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is the sign going on the long side or is it going 

on -— 

 MR. BARTON:  It’s going on the Queen Street side. 

 (Discussion over the plans) 

 THE CHAIR:  So if we allow this large sign, there is a building 

or facility next to it --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The same size. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, it would be the same size.  You’re basically 

covering the whole front of the building. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I just don’t think --- the regulations call for, I 

think, no one is going to miss the sign the regulations call for. 

 And, you’re asking for an increase of 25%.   

 I just don’t see the hardship. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I’ll leave it up to you guys. If you want to 

motion to continue the public hearing and come back with some 

alternatives.  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I make a motion to continue the public hearing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do I have a second? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

7:32 o’clock, p.m. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

 A. APPEAL #69095A, application of Hartford Noodles, LLC for 

special exception approval to serve beer & wine at a restaurant under 

Sections 4-01.32, 11-04.3 & 15-05 of the zoning regulations, 826 Queen 

Street, property of West Queen Developers, LLC in a B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6095A with stipulations. 

 Stipulations: 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Service bar, only. 

 - No live entertainment. 

 - Any significant change to the floor plan determined by the 

zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any change in the management/permittee would require a new 

application. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented the application is rather straight forward.  

It is just for the requirement of the state statutes. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #69096A, application of Hartford Noodles, LLC for a 

20.67 sf variance to allow bigger signage than permitted based upon 

building frontage under Sections 13-07.A.1 & 15-04 of the zoning 

regulations, 826 Queen Street, property of West Queen Developers LLC 

in a B zone. 

 Continued the public hearing. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report.  Next meeting is December 9, 2014. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn. Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:33 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Robert Y. Salka, Chair       

    Zoning Board of Appeals 


